
TOWN OF MOUNT PLEASANT, SOUTH CAROLINA 
SHEM CREEK STUDY ADVISORY COMMITTEE  

 
Wednesday, January 16, 2019 

 
Mount Pleasant Town Hall, Police Training Room 
100 Ann Edwards Lane, Mount Pleasant, SC 29464  

 
Minutes 

 
Present: Bubba Simmons; Grace Edwards; Brett Bennett; Miles 

Martschink; Olivia Flynn; Elizabeth Anderegg; Billy Barnwell; 
Cheryll Woods-Flowers arrived at 9:05 a.m. 

 
Absent:   Randy Friedman  
 
Consultants: Tom Robertson; Matt Randall; Jim Hartling; Jonathan Lane 
 
Staff:   Lauren Sims; Michele Canon 
 
Ms. Sims called the meeting to order at 9:03 a.m. and thanked everyone for 
attending.  She said the consulting team sent a report to everyone, and they 
would be giving a condensed version of the report at the meeting today.   

1. Public Comments 

There were no public comments. 

2. Review of Study Schedule & Progress  

Mr. Robertson thanked everyone for attending and reviewed the process.  
They are in the baseline data and inventory phase, and that will be 
followed by brainstorming opportunities for the future, and that will fold 
into alternatives which will occur in the March/April timeframe.  The 
alternatives phase will be distilled into a plan that will be in draft form by 
May or June, with the completed plan presented to Council in July.  (Ms. 
Woods-Flowers entered at 9:05 a.m.) 
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A) Review Approach  
Mr. Robertson said the report is entitled Inventory and Baseline Data, 
which is a summary of findings up until the week prior to this meeting.  
He asked the committee to please bring to their attention any errors 
they found, and input on opportunities for the next phase will be 
requested at the end of the meeting.   
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3. Update of Mission, Study Elements & Draft Goals  

aǊΦ wƻōŜǊǘǎƻƴ ǊŜǾƛŜǿŜŘ ǘƘŜ Ƴƛǎǎƛƻƴ ǿƘƛŎƘ ƛǎ ǘƻ άtǊŜǎŜǊǾŜΣ ǇǊƻƳƻǘŜΣ ŀƴŘ 
protect the unique history, nature, and economy of the Shem Creek 
{ǘǳŘȅ !ǊŜŀ ŀƴŘ Ƴŀƛƴǘŀƛƴ ǘƘŜ ŎƘŀǊŀŎǘŜǊ ƻŦ ƛǘǎ ǿƻǊƪƛƴƎ ŎǊŜŜƪΦέ 

aǊΦ .ŜƴƴŜǘǘ ǎǳƎƎŜǎǘŜŘ ŎƘŀƴƎƛƴƎ ǘƘŜ ǿƻǊŘƛƴƎ ǘƻ ǊŜŀŘ άŎƘŀǊŀŎter of it as a 
ǿƻǊƪƛƴƎ ŎǊŜŜƪΦέ  aǊΦ wƻōŜǊǘǎƻƴ ŀƎǊŜŜŘΦ 

 

 

A) Consultant Team Suggested updates 
 

 



Page 4 of 45 

 

 

Mr. Robertson said Mr. Lane would review the changes to the study 
elements. 

Mr. Lane said there were initially six study elements and as he was 
focusing on two of them, it occurred to him that it may be simpler to 
combine them.  One addressed pedestrian and amenities and one 
addressed visual character.  Mr. Lane said those were combined to a 
single element, and he would explain in more detail later in the 
presentation.  Mr. Lane said that as Mr. Hartling was working on the 
Private Use and Development aspect, he made a slight modification of 
that goal.   

Mr. Lane said that for each element, the baseline data, issues, 
opportunities, choices, and recommendations would be reviewed.  
Mr. Lane encouraged the Committee Members to delve into the 
report and give feedback.  He said in the first phase, baseline data and 
issues were evaluated.  Opportunities were looked at but not dealt 
ǿƛǘƘΦ  IŜ ǎŀƛŘ ǘƘŜƛǊ ǘŜŀƳΩǎ ǘƘƻǳƎƘǘǎ ŀƴŘ ǘƘŜ ƛǎǎǳŜǎ ŀōƻǳǘ ŜŀŎƘ ƻŦ ǘƘe 
study elements would be reviewed.  Opportunities would be discussed 
at the end of the presentation.   Mr. Lane said that Mr. Hartling would 
start with Private Use and Development. 

Mr. Hartling said that when he looked at the goal with Economic 
Development in mind, it was a little too restricting and not quite as 
pro-business as he liked to find, so he suggested modifying the goal to 
what is listed in the slide below. 
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Mr. Hartling said the words in italics are the suggested modification.   

Mr. Hartling said he spent time trying to figure out what the 
businesses are and reaching out for conversations.  In the report that 
was sent, on page 5, the team made an effort to tally what we see.  
Mr. Hartling said the hardest part was trying to figure out how many 
shrimp and fishing boats are working the Creek.  He said there are at 
least 11 or 12 working boats, maybe more.  Clearly some of them have 
related retail or wholesale seafood operations on the dock.  Mr. 
Hartling found four water related recreation businesses that had a 
physical location, but heard reports of people showing up in vehicles 
and leasing kayaks to people in the parking lot.  He said there are 
three boat landings, storage operations that are private, and sixteen 
restaurants that generate a significant amount of the parking.  There is 
one lodging facility, a retail shopping center, a mixed use complex, ten 
freestanding retailers, six multi-tenant office centers of various scales, 
thirteen freestanding offices mostly in converted houses, and six other 
miscellaneous businesses.  Mr. Hartling said there is a broad array of 
uses, and that does not include residential.  Mr. Hartling said with 
respect to the seafood operation, there was a particular study done 
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about Mount Pleasant about a decade ago, and we tried to see how 
things have changed. He said the conclusions are that the seafood 
industry is under a tremendous amount of regulatory, international 
competition, capital investment and infrastructure issues, but the 
residual fleet that is maintained here by and large have figured out 
how to bypass those problems. One way is branding local seafood and 
selling that concept in restaurants and markets.  Second is developing 
distribution mechanisms such as selling at markets and distribution at 
restaurants.  The smaller people use cell phones to text to develop 
individual distribution of the shrimp.  The shrimping and fishing 
industry has almost developed into a boutique industry, and is 
sustainable for those that have managed to maneuver the mechanism.  
Mr. Hartling said for the next 10-15 years you can still have a fleet of 
the same size.  
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There are some key issues here, and the three big ones were dock 
space, ice and fuel.  He said the fuel has been resolved, so the real 
issues are dock space and ice.  Mr. Hartling said he suspects as we 
continue through this process a lot of what we will be dealing with is 
where do we maintain dock space for the fleet, and how do we do 
that.  He said the ice issue seems to be getting resolved by groups of 
anywhere from 1-3 working together on one dock, two-ton ice 
machines.  We may need to find a place to put four to six ice machines 
to meet the needs.   
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Mr. Hartling said he wanted to discuss the commercial space which is 
packed and valuable and the one area that is clearly in transition is the 
northeast triangle.  He said he observed that a number of lots in the 
last few years that have sold, and the price of those is now in the 
range of $2M an acre.  A house sold there, with a half acre lot, for 
$900,000.  The house is not worth that, it is the lot that is driving up 
the price.  Restaurant properties are extremely valuable, residential 
large homes with a view are extremely valuable and the general 
conclusion is that there is a lot of strong office market.  There is strong 
economic position with the restaurants, offices, residential and 
parking right now.  With regard to residential, there were 34 sales of 
28 different homes in the last two years, out of the 71 homes that are 
in this area. Prices have gone up to over $500 a square foot in the last 
four years, for both homes with water and marsh views and homes 
ǘƘŀǘ ŘƻƴΩǘΦ  aǊΦ IŀǊǘƭƛƴƎ ǎŀƛŘ ǘƘŀǘ ǘƘŜ Ƴŀƛƴ ŘƛŦference is that if you 
have a marsh view, you build a bigger home, and some prices are over 
$2M.  The residential values are quite high. 
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Mr. Hartling said there are three possible futures.  One is survival. Two 
is modified stability which is you are able to maintain all the dock 
space that is there now, including the ones that are being repaired, 
and slightly increase the fleet.  The third is diversification and growth. 
Right now the fish has to be sold wholesale because there are no 
processing facilities on the dock, so add some processing facilities, and 
one suggestion was to find the equivalent of a farmers market for 
seafood only for the fleet.  And possibly a retail presence of product 
coming from the fleet plus some storage facilities and processing 
facilities.   
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Mr. Hartling said there is a group called the Association of Working 
Waterfronts, and they looked through that and found three 
waterfronts that had some relationship to Shem Creek.  One is Port 
Solerno in Florida, another is Portland, Maine, and the other is 
Gloucester, Massachusetts.  The things that came out of their lessons 
are:  One is to provide dock space for the fleet at economical 
sustainable rates.  The second is to provide industry specific 
infrastructure.  Mr. Hartling said others are to celebrate the maritime 
history, to make sure there is public access to the waterfront and have 
zoning that maintains the waterfront character and minimizes 
incompatible development.  He stated those are the lessons learned 
from other places and they seem very similar to the issues Shem Creek 
is facing.   
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Mr.  Hartling reviewed the issues and directions from the Community 
Development side as opposed to the maritime side.  He said it is not 
necessary to stimulate the market as there is plenty of demand, but 
there are two places that are really susceptible to change right now.  
One is the Wando Dock, and the other is the Northeast Triangle 
sector.  There needs to be more intense focus on how that should 
evolve and what kind of controls there are.  He stated Mr. Lane would 
review that further.   

Mr. Barnwell asked about the canal picture. Mr. Hartling said that is 
downtown Portland Maine, and they have big seafood operations 
running the docks downtown.  Mr. Lane said there is a difference in 
Portland and Gloucester, there are intensive harbors with many ins 
and outs.  

Mr. Hartling said the crucial issue with this is where they allowed that 
development did not impact the operation. They restricted it, and they 
figured out how they were going to park those people so they would 
not impact the water and seafood restaurants.   
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Mr. Robertson said that although those are condominiums, the key is 
they are set right on the edge of the water, similar to what Shem 
Creek has with the commercial restaurants. 

Ms. Sims said if the Committee wants to read about these specific 
areas, she gave everyone a packet when they were working as the 
Shem Creek Task Force with several case studies of working 
waterfronts.  She said Port Solerno and Portland, Maine were both in 
there.  

Ms. Anderegg asked if those areas had to address FEMA and OCRM 
codes as they look like they are right up on the water and are on 
ground level. 

Mr. Hartling said he was not sure at this location, but a lot of it has to 
do with the nature of the flood plains in this business and if you have 
short cliffs and the flood plain does not run very far ς there are no 
marshes in Portland.  

Mr. Hartling said yes, but they are dealing with different physical 
attributes.  Mr. Randall said FEMA is federal so everyone must deal 
with it. 

Mr. Robertson said the coastal zone management is a blanket that is 
then carried out by the states in different ways.   

Mr. Hartling said there are huge differences if you are on a sharp 
embankment versus marsh. 
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Mr. Robertson said he would be speaking about the creek itself and 
reviewed the goal (see slide above). 
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Mr. Robertson said the above map shows the study area and shows 
the buildings along either side.  The Creek is lined with waterfront 
uses, and they can be classified in two ways.  Ones that are water- 
dependent, and ones that may be water-related uses.  The red is 
residential, the blue represents the commercial.  There is an activity 
zone cluster which does attract a lot of traffic for various reasons.  The 
Creek functions as a harbor, and that mainly occurs on the commercial 
areas, but it does to some degree spill over to the other types of docks 
there.  You can think of it as a road with many origins and destinations 
where people come and go.  Mr. Robertson said he was surprised to 
find that upstream of the study area there are 59 docks, and those 
people have to have a way to get their boats in and out.  They likely 
launch at the Harry Hallman boat ramp which is quite a busy spot, and 
is probably self-limiting because of the queues of boats getting out on 
the land side as well as water during the busy times.  There is also the 
issue of limited parking.   Mr. Robertson said there are people that 
come to Shem Creek by water to the entertainment district, there are 
also people that go out to fish or just out for a boat ride.  It is a very 
busy spot and that creates traffic. Mr. Robertson said the heavy 
stippling on the map was a heavily concentrated area of boats, which 
is a major point of conflict.  Mr. Robertson also pointed out the fuel 
dock, and the shrimping fleet is mostly on the other side, and they 
must cross over the boat traffic to get their fuel.  Mr. Robertson said 
there is also the recreational use of the Creek where people use non-
motorized boats of their own, and also rental facilities.  He said those 
folks are not typically as experienced with maneuvering boats, or 
maritime rules.  Mr. Robertson said the Police Department says they 
have control of the traffic there and they pretty much do not have any 
problems. 

Mr. Martschink asked about the portion of the map that was not filled 
in and Mr. Robertson said that is a restaurant, and the others are 
water-dependent uses.  There are the remnants of a commercial dock 
there and that is a possibility for expansion in case the Wando Docks 
would go away.  
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There was discussion about the owner of The Wreck recently passing 
away and who owned the property. 

 Mr. Hartling said presumably the people who are operating the 
restaurant are operating under a lease, the question is how long is 
that lease. Mr. Robertson said the team could look into that a little 
further. 

 

 
 
Mr. Robertson said looking forward the issues for the fleet would be 
commercial dock space.  The reason the channel remains dredged is 
because of the commercial fleet, so if the fleet goes away, the benefit 
of the dredging would go away as well. 

Ms. Anderegg said going back to the previous slide, where The 
Boatyard is, there is outlined private dock land, but some of that 
private dock space is on Town of Mount Pleasant property, and asked 
if that had been addressed.  Mr. Robertson said they know that it is, 
because there is a little strip of land that belongs to the Town, and it is 
uncertain how those people have docks going across that piece of 
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land.  Ms. Anderegg said it could be that the dock space is not 
legitimately private. 

Mr. Randall said he believes the only area in question may be a small 
piece that extends beyond the right of way in between the waterway 
and (inaudible). 

Ms. Woods-Flowers said that was granted when the residential 
development was granted zoning where it was maritime uses, and 
that was something the Town required that right of way to remain, for 
that zoning change, back in the 1980s.  

Mr. Robertson said the importance of the fleet had just begun. The 
visual idea of the fleet being there and the business that it brings to 
the creek and it also makes it eligible for dredging and it is a lot easier 
to permit that with funding.  If the fleet goes away it will be difficult to 
keep that channel dredged.  Mr. Robertson said keeping it dredged 
keeps it available as a harbor.  Boat traffic conflicts need to be looked 
at because some of the four and five deep rafting that occurs along 
the restaurants do impinge on the dredged area and the width of the 
channel, which puts the boats going through in a smaller area.   Mr. 
Robertson said future boat access is a concern as well because the 
Hallman Boat Landing is very convenient and there is not another 
nearby public landing.  Perhaps a new boat landing could be 
considered, not in the study area, but it might help with the 
congestion.  

Mr. Martschink asked if the consultants, when thinking about adding 
another boat ramp somewhere, had considered the creek full.  On the 
weekends it is hard to get through there.  That may be something that 
needs to be addressed ς how many boats can you handle at Shem 
Creek Landing, and should they be able to raft up five boats across. 

Mr. Robertson said that is something that needs to be looked at, and it 
is a major issue.  If you have the impinging of the area by parking on 
the side, maybe there needs to be some regulations about how deep 
you can park and how much narrowing can actually occur. 
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Ms. Anderegg said the Shem Creek Boat Landing is self-limiting 
because of parking and because people have to wait.  She said people 
ŀǊŜ ǇǳǘǘƛƴƎ ƛƴ ŀǘ wŜƳƭŜȅΩǎ tƻƛƴǘΣ Cƻƭƭȅ .ŜŀŎƘΣ WŀƳŜǎ LǎƭŀƴŘ ŀƴŘ ŎƻƳƛƴƎ 
across the harbor to be in Shem Creek, and then you think of all of the 
boat slips up the creek, they all come to the Creek to party, to go out 
and fish.  Limiting that little space at Shem Creek Boat Landing may 
sound like a great idea, but you may not actually be limiting anything.  
You may be limiting what is already self-limiting.  We need to look at 
the bigger picture when talking about boat traffic because it is a 
destination for every watercraft.  She said the only thing that we do 
not have are jet skis.   

Mr. Robertson said there are quite a population of dry stacks as well.  

Mr. Barnwell said DNR calls for a private dock not to extend more than 
25% into the creek because it is a navigational hazard, so from both 
sides that would be 50%.  He asked if there is any way the Town of 
Mount Pleasant has the ability to regulate that or would it have to go 
through DNR. 

Mr. Randall said when he spoke to the Police Department they said 
they have jurisdiction and it has to be navigable, but no specific 
dimensions. 

Mr. Barnwell said they are fighting oyster cages in a different creek 
and it is a navigational hazard as you run up on them and cannot get 
through, then the shrimp boats come through, along with 
paddleboarders, kayaking and throw in a jet ski and all of a sudden 
someone gets hurt. 

Mr. Randall said he thinks the majority of the shrimp boat maneuvers 
are at off-peak hours. 

Mr. Randall said he had an interview with the Deputy Chief and one of 
Ƙƛǎ [ƛŜǳǘŜƴŀƴǘǎ ŀƴŘ ǘƘŜȅ ƎŀǾŜ ƘƛƳ ŀ ǎǘǊŀƛƎƘǘ άtwέ ŀƴǎǿŜǊ ǘƘŀǘ ǘƘǊƻǳƎƘ 
education there are no more problems with anything on the creek.  
They have educated the restaurants and bars so there is no 
overdrinking, and no parking issues because of enforcement. 
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Mr. Robertson said ultimately it may be delegated to the Town, but 
the Coast Guard has jurisdiction as well. 

Ms. Anderegg said she has been guiding for almost fifteen years, and 
they have had a permanent location for the past 8 or 9 years, but 
before that she worked out of the public boat landing.  She said in all 
those years she could recall one incident where someone was 
endangered by the turning of a shrimp boat.  As far as the other boats, 
there is a lot of interaction with drunk boaters, and that is a huge 
hazard.  An improperly educated boater can do more damage than an 
improperly educated paddleboarder or kayaker.  

Ms. Edwards said she wanted to clarify that the fleet goes out 
between 2:30 ς 3:30 every morning but they come in between 2:30 ς 
4:30 p.m., peak dining time. 

Ms. Woods-Flowers said to maintain that Creek, the fleet needs to 
stay there or it will cost millions to keep the channel dredged.  She 
said perhaps the Police Department does not know what the rules say 
about how wide that channel needs to be in order for it to function 
efficiently.  She said they may not have full enforcement and maybe 
we need to go back to DNR for more enforcement. 

Ms. Anderegg said she wondered how much jurisdiction Mount 
Pleasant actually has to ticket on the Creek because recently there 
was an individual that was reported for operating a paddleboard in an 
unsafe manner and the police came out and said they needed to get 
out of the water.  The individual laughed at the police and the police 
did nothing because they said they had no jurisdiction.  This person 
brought their board from elsewhere, put in at the public boat ramp 
with their infant in a bucket seat on the bough of the boat.  There 
were many reports called in and the police said they could do nothing.  
She said she would like to know if there is something they actually can 
do. 

Mr. Robertson said this whole issue is something that we obviously 
have to address, and this input is good.   
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Ms. Flynn asked to add to the list a better understanding of 
jurisdiction, and Mr. Robertson responded in the affirmative. 

Mr. Randall said Mount Pleasant was very clear that they do have 
jurisdiction and they do ticket, now whether they can say having a 
child on a paddleboard is legal, he does not know.  He also stated that 
every creek is a different width, so he does not think you will find a 
specific dimension for a creek.  It will be subjective, especially if there 
is a dredged, navigable waterway. 

Mr. Robertson said that would make it very different from the regular 
rules because the width of a dredged channel is presumably the area 
that you are supposed to be able to use for navigation purposes. 

Mr. Barnwell asked if they could find out the cost of the dredging to 
the Creek.  If we have twelve boats and they are connected to the 
financial sustainability of acquiring the dollars to do the dredge, they 
must be protected at virtually any cost, unless you want to assess 
every restaurant and landowner over there to dredge the Creek. 

Mr. Robertson asked how often the Creek is dredged and Ms. 
Anderegg said every ten years is what the Corps of Engineers told 
them at the Crab Bank meeting.  As a commercial channel they assess 
it and dredge every ten years, but if it needs to be dredged sooner or 
later, they have discretion. 

Ms. Sims said the last dredging was done earlier than that ten-year 
time-frame, and the Town had to foot the bill to piggy-back onto 
another project they were mobilized for in the area, and it was still a 
hefty bill. 

Mr. Simmons said the problem was the mouth of the Creek which 
would have choked off everything. 
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Mr. Lane reviewed the recrafted goal in the slide above.  He stated this 
shows a pretty good picture of the core of the Creek, and as these 
buildings have evolved, there is quite a lot of variation among them in 
terms of height. Some built to the bulkhead line, some were set back, 
and probably the one that is set back the furthest is the Shem Creek 
Inn because it is one of the more recent.  Mr. Lane said in thinking 
about the character, the way we thought about it was first of all to 
define the Creek as having three different segments.  The first 
segment Mr. Lane said he calls the Urban Creek, and that is the 
corridor of buildings that nestle right up against the Creek, and is 
typically almost all the Inns and the restaurants and they have very 
defined edges, and the reason it feels very active is it is almost like a 
canyon, and the density of boats and the activity in the water create a 
real sense of bustle and interest.  A place where people want to be.  
Mr. Lane said he thought that would want to be maintained, but there 
are some challenges in that.  The edge of the new office building 
looms over the others.  Generally speaking the working creek is the 
area beyond this.  It is a little more open because of the marsh and 
most of the docks for the fishing fleet are in this area.  There is some 
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ƻǾŜǊƭŀǇ ōŜŎŀǳǎŜ ƻŦ ǘƘŜ ŦǳŜƭ ǎǘŀǘƛƻƴ ƛƴ ŦǊƻƴǘ ƻŦ ±ƛŎƪŜǊȅΩǎΦ  Lǘ ƛǎ ŀ ǾŜǊȅ 
different character as it is opening up to the mouth of the harbor.  On 
the other side of Coleman, it is kind of a natural creek, and farther up 
there is a tree line along the marsh which hide some of the houses.  
This area is a very different character because of the environment and 
because of the bridge and what is allowed to pass under it.  Mr. Lane 
said the public access is predominately on the northern side of the 
creek, and the park and boardwalk.  The boardwalk is in front of the 
structures, and eventually will continue across the creek.  Mr. Lane 
said the way the public can experience the south side of the creek is 
by coming into private uses as there is no common connection, 
particularly at the extension of Church Street.  Mr. Lane said there is 
no access on the other side of the creek and that is a major character 
defining aspect.   
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He said they have looked at the land use.  There are restaurants, 
offices, and a series of water dependent uses.   
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Mr. Lane said the directions the team sees are to retain and enhance 
marine activities; increase public access and connections to the creek.  
He said a very nice job has been done on the northern side of the 
creek, but not so much on the south.  The next is to expand public 
activities and facilities in Shem Creek Park.  Right now there is simply 
the covered station, and if there is any opportunity to tell a story 
about the maritime heritage of Shem Creek.  There is some on the 
wayside exhibits on the boardwalk but maybe something more 
ambitious can be done.  We certainly want to protect the view sheds 
and architectural character, and the team heard loud and clear that if 
there was a hurricane or some catastrophe, what could be put back in 
this area.  He said they are concerned as there will be pressure to 
build up to the limits.  This variation is very characteristic.  If things 
have to be rebuilt, it would be a good idea to include public access.  
Mr. Lane said with Coleman Boulevard being modified but also with 
the Boulevard Overlay District, the team thinks there is going to be a 
lot of change along Coleman Boulevard and we need to anticipate this.   

Ms. Woods-Flowers asked, as hurricanes were mentioned, if there is a 
way through a historic designation or something, that we would be 
able to maintain what we have there if we did have to rebuild.  She 
said it is not just the elevation, it is the push back from the creek.  Mr. 
Lane said the team is in the process of trying to identify the 
possibilities. 

Mr. Barnwell said about a year ago this was discussed and the rentable 
number of square feet that are there now, which by property rights 
you should be able to put back, in his opinion.  Mr. Barnwell said there 
are new guidelines, FEMA guidelines, setbacks, sideline setbacks, 
parking regulations, and now city regulations and the forty-five foot 
height rule which goes to the top of the roof which is going to 
encourage everyone to have flat roofs.  Under the new construction 
rules, we would not be able to put back what we have now, and that is 
a big concern. 
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Mr. Lane said that regarding the regulations one of the things that 
strikes him as being important is the Shem Creek Waterfront Overlay 
District.  It prohibits jet skis, encourages pervious surfaces, and allows 
any use permitted in the marine district, but it says nothing about any 
of the physical characteristics of what is developed, and he thinks that 
is an omission.  Mr. Lane believes we should be looking at what other 
possible modifications could be added to the overlay district.  Much 
has been done with the Boulevard Overlay District where it has been 
thought through carefully as to what is trying to be accomplished.   

Ms. Anderegg said she thinks the building codes are more limiting.  
The new codes put limitations on the buildings.  Mr. Lane said the 
Boulevard Overlay District has modified heights and specified certain 
relationships to the street and has dealt with certain use relationships 
that were not specified before, he thinks if that was done for the 
Boulevard District, it opens the door to think a little more carefully 
about the waterfront district, particularly given its importance.  Mr. 
Lane said there is a Design Review Board capacity in the Town for any 
non-residential development and there are some guidelines to that, 
but they are not particular to the waterfront.  He said there are ways 
that could be particularized and made more specific to the waterfront.  
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Mr. Randall said he would discuss access and parking and reviewed 
the goal stated in the slide above. 

 
 
 
Mr. Randall said the Town contracted with Kimley Horn to do a 
parking study for Coleman Boulevard in 2016, and that did include 
Shem Creek.  He said they have that report and have received some 
additional supplemental information from Kimley Horn that has to do 
with building uses and square footages at the end of last week, so they 
are still reviewing the data.  Mr. Randall said they had done parking 
counts themselves by looking at every individual parcel and counting 
the parking spaces in each parcel.   He said they broke the information 
up into four different zones, and there is a lot of shared parking.  The 
team went to the Town to see if there were any recorded shared 
parking agreements, and they found one that was the office parking 
garage.  He stated there are a lot of private agreements that are not 
recorded.  Many of the restaurants have approached other business 
owners and parcels and are using their facilities for parking during 
peak hours.  Mr. Randall said the study said there is a surplus of 
parking spaces in the Shem Creek area, however they adjusted that to 
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say there is a latent demand which is an unmet demand and there 
were maybe 30 spaces short currently, as of 2016.  He said in 2020 
they projected to be about 300 spaces short, but that was before the 
parking garage was built.  Mr. Randall said they are using that for 
information purposes, but they are forming their own opinions and 
looking in other areas and more specifically directly toward Shem 
Creek.  The study identified some possible areas for surface parking, as 
well as some potential locations for surface parking, which are 
identified in yellow on the slide above, as well as some potential 
locations for garages.  Mr. Randall said looking at this area that we 
talked about with potentially adding some more delineated on-street 
parking, whether it be parallel spaces, or possibly making the streets 
one-way with angled spaces to increase some surface parking.  In the 
different zones there is shared parking.  In Zone 1 there is the public 
parking and on-street parking with shared parking between the 
restaurants and the Inn.  In Zone 2, there is shared parking between 
the businesses on the parcel with the office space.  Saltwater Cowboys 
is almost segregated from the other parking - even from a pedestrian 
standpoint as you must walk all the way around the fenced parking 
area to get to it.  There is some possibility to improve access and 
connectivity.  Mr. Randall said a huge issue is The Shelter and their 
lack of parking which affects all the businesses in the area.  People will 
post parkƛƴƎ ŦƻǊ wŜŘΩǎ LŎŜ IƻǳǎŜ ƻǊ ¢ŀǾŜǊƴ ŀƴŘ ¢ŀōƭŜ ŀƴŘ ƛƴ ǘƘƛǎ ŀǊŜŀ 
ǘƘŜǊŜ ŀǊŜ ǎƛƎƴǎ ǘƘŀǘ ǊŜŀŘ άbƻ {ƘŜƭǘŜǊ tŀǊƪƛƴƎΦέ  aǊΦ wŀƴŘŀƭƭ ǎŀƛŘ ǿŜ 
have heard a lot that the parking garage is somewhat underutilized, 
and there is typically a fair amount of parking that is available.  The 
team is somewhat limited in that they have not been looking at it 
during peak season, but from what we have heard there is a potential 
opportunity to increase the use of the parking garage.  Mr. Randall 
said from an access standpoint, public access on the south side of the 
creek was discussed.  Shem Creek is accessed from Coleman 
Boulevard, from Downtown, the barrier islands and the rest of Mount 
Pleasant, and the waterway as well.   
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There is parking of vehicles and boat trailers.  Also discussed was the 
new lot that provides 22 spaces for boat trailer parking, and in 
Moultrie Plaza there is another 22 spaces designated for boat trailer 
parking, but that is an agreement that could potentially go away at any 
time.  That is obviously a significant issue.  Mr. Randall said the current 
Mount Pleasant Code is 1-2 parking spaces per 100 square feet of 
seating area.  They can have a minimum of 1 space per 100 square 
feet or up to 2 spaces per 100 square feet.  Anything over 2 would 
have to be impervious pavement so these businesses try to fit as much 
building on a spot as possible, and limit the parking, which becomes an 
issue.  Identifying whether the regulations fit the demand for the area 
and how does that get resolved.  

Mr. Randall said they looked at a case study in Rockport, MA where 
there was remote parking and the transit authority shuttles people.  
Approximately 30,000 people per year use it and it is very low cost.  
He believes the cost is $.50 per ride and they break even.  That is a 
little different in that it is a peninsula, so everyone drives past that 
parking lot and they know that is where they park.  He said these are 
things we are going to look at under opportunities.   
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Mr. Randall said overflow into residential neighborhoods was 
discussed and they met with Mr. Brad Morrison, Transportation 
Director, and currently they are looking at a residential parking permit 
program, but there is a public listening session later this week, so they 
are early on in the process.  He said limiting parking is not going to 
solve any problems, additional parking options need to be provided.  
Mr. Randall said another issue that has been brought up is the poor 
parking surface of the Shem Creek Overlay as it requires pervious 
surface, which is environmentally friendly, but how it has been 
implemented is a lot of base coarse material which really is not that 
pervious once it is compacted and it does not provide a safe or desired 
surface to walk or drive on.   

Mr. Lane said it is a little different than this place because there is one 
dominant way in, and they were fortunate enough to have a piece of 
public land that was on that route, but it is an interesting collaboration 
between the town and the transit authority, which runs the modest-
sized shuttle.  The town provides the staff so it is supervised during 
the hours of operation, and it is only a mile, and only operates during 
the peak season and weekends.   

Mr. Barnwell said he wanted to make sure he understood what Mr. 
Randall said.  The study from Kimley Horn stated that this area is 
underparked by 30 spaces, is that correct.  Mr. Randall said that was in 
2016.  They said initially that there was actually a surplus but then 
realized that was not the case, and said there was a latent demand 
during peak hours. 

Mr. Barnwell asked if anyone looked specifically at each piece of 
property and what it requires for parking.  Mr. Randall said that is 
what they are working toward but it is a little easier said than done 
because of all the different shared parking agreements.   

Mr. Barnwell said Mr. Randall stated there was only one enforceable 
and the rest of them are private and can be terminated so he did not 
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think that information could be used and assume that they would 
remain in place. 

Mr. Robertson said he believes what Mr. Randall is trying to say is if 
you consider the zone as a whole, then the private parking 
agreements do not matter as much to figure out what the total 
demand is against the total supply. 

Mr. Barnwell asked if each is considered on a standalone basis, what is 
required for parking. 

Mr. Robertson said he did not think they were going to do that 
because it is so complicated with the agreements, but if you draw a 
line around a group, you can get a handle on whether it is good or 
bad. 

Mr. Lane said you can look at the requirement but it is hard to 
correlate with what is on the ground.  

Mr. Randall said it would be hard to compile the square footage of 
each building, so they will go through the Kimley Horn data and talk to 
the Town, but most of these buildings were done prior to digital 
submittals so they may not have those records.  It is laborious and 
challenging. 

Mr. Barnwell said that was the response every time we brought this 
up, that it is too expensive, too complicated and could not be done.  
Mr. Randall asked what it would tell us, that there are not enough 
parking spaces? We already know there are not enough. 

Mr. Barnwell said it would tell you how many parking spaces it is 
underparked by and he believes it is over thirty.   

Mr. Robertson said he would say it is more than thirty but remember, 
when the Kimley Horn study was done, the demand for the parking in 
the building was not there, and the supply of parking was not there, 
and it was built over an existing parking lot that was included in the 
count, so it is not applicable any more, except for the data we get 
from them which is the square footage.  Mr. Robertson said he hopes 
they can give the Committee a better answer when they come back. 
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Mr. Martschink said as this is a management plan we are trying to 
develop, he hopes the team will consider that all of these surface 
parking areas that are there now, the parking use is just a holding 
pattern.  With the price of land as high as it is, they will be developed.  
He said in this management plan we need to anticipate that, and these 
private agreements are all short term, so a hard look needs to be 
taken as to how many private agreements are in place and how many 
of those places will likely go away in the short term. 

Mr. Lane said the question we need to think about is if there is the 
ability to build further on some of these places and we need to 
consider that. 

Mr. Randall said that is why they went out and did a parking count, so 
now we have the parking spaces that are out there.  So now we need 
to find out what parking is required for each building according to the 
Code.  It is a challenge just getting that information.  He said we can 
get the surface area of the building footprint but many of these places 
have bars on the first floor where it is not heated square footage. 

Mr. Barnwell said they know how many seats are in these restaurants, 
and sometimes it is regulated by seats.  Mr. Randall said a lot of these 
were from the older standards and grandfathered in. 

Ms. Anderegg said the Fire Marshall will regulate what the building 
capacity is, and most people go there with one person in a car. 

Mr. Robertson said they will look into that further as we go along.   

Mr. Barnwell said there is one yellow spot that is hatched directly 
across the street from the Bank.  Mr. Randall said this is from the 
traffic study from 2016.  Mr. Barnwell asked if it was there because it 
was included in the parking and Mr. Randall said they identified that 
as a potential area to add surface parking.  It is hatched because it was 
identified as a potential garage, but he did not know how feasible it 
would be.  There are opportunities and we are going to move into that 
phase of the study. 



Page 31 of 45 

 

 

Ms. Woods-Flowers said we need to remember that people will do 
whatever is easiest.  She said a lot of times that parking garage is not 
full and it is because it is not as convenient for people to park and 
walk.  They are going to look for someplace in the neighborhood or 
someplace they do not have to pay to park. 

Mr. Lane said there are many places that provide validation for 
parking, and in the garage almost all of the spaces are accessible after 
6:00 p.m., and on the weekends.   Many of the spaces are posted for 
certain usage, but only from 6:00 a.m. to 6:00 p.m. during weekdays.   

Mr. Randall said the study states that accessible parking spaces are 
within 800 feet of your destination and anything over that is not used 
and that is how they calculate the latent demands.  Although there are 
parking spaces, some of them are not desirable. 

Mr. Hartling said he would like to talk about an economic concept 
which he has seen work in other cases, where you create a mechanism 
in which you charge for every parking space so price goes away as a 
determinant to where people park.  There is a community in 
Philadelphia, Chestnut Hill, where almost all of the private parking 
spaces were amalgamated into a foundation and were operating 
continuously as one single integrated parking system.  They charged 
the same rate for everything, so therefore you went to the most 
ŎƻƴǾŜƴƛŜƴǘ ǇŀǊƪƛƴƎ ƭƻǘΣ ŀƴŘ ȅƻǳ ƳƻŘƛŦȅ ǘƘŜ ǇŜƻǇƭŜΩǎ ōŜƘŀǾƛƻǊ ƭƛƪŜ ǘƘŀǘΦ  
He said he spoke with many of the property owners here and he 
thinks that is an unlikely solution, but those are ways to tackle it, 
where you create a centralized collective approach and move price out 
of the system. 
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Mr. Lane said the goal is enacting regulations to support the mission.  
He said in the picture above, which was taken from the boardwalk, 
you can see the buildings along the creek with the office building in 
the rear, and this is the paradigm of what everyone is worried about, 
the idea that if you have a height limit there will be a constant height 
along the creek and a monolithic sense instead of the organic feel that 
it has currently.   

 
 
He said the team has done their own evaluation of the existing zoning 
which has much of the area in the Marine District which does allow 
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restaurants.  Mr. Lane said a lot of the area is Areawide Business and 
that applies to the parking lots on the north side of the creek.  The 
residential is around the perimeter, and in fact the Areawide Business 
does not encourage residential, though some has been allowed in the 
Boulevard Overlay District.   
 

 
 
Mr. Lane said the overlay districts are quite important.  The striped is 
probably the least important which is a national registration district, 
and it may apply if federal money comes into play along the creek.  
The Old Village Historic Overlay District protecting the perimeter, the 
Shem Creek Waterfront Overlay District in blue, which included all the 
buildings at the very western edge and all of the land along the edge 
as well as the north side of the creek.  The Boulevard Overlay District 
in red, which includes several sub-areas that have different 
requirements for each one.  Looking at the Boulevard Overlay District, 
his strong sense is that the Waterfront Overlay District does not say 
very much, and yet it is the most critical piece of the puzzle, so we 
need to think through what requirements can be brought forth to be 
added. When we look at the very careful thinking in the Boulevard 


